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PROCEEDINGS 
MR. DOTSON:  Okay.  The meeting will come to order.  We'll start with an agenda review.

DR. RABOVSKY:  I would like to make two additions.  One that is left over from last month.  I didn't want to talk about it then because we had a full agenda.  We need some amendments to the bylaws that have to do with the Toxics Committee.  And I would like to briefly, somewhere along the agenda, deliver something for five minutes, and I could give everything to Dan Schwab or somebody on the Committee.  

The other issue is I think most of us received a letter from Barbara Cook from DTSC dealing with our request for a public hearing on the remedial investigation report from Lots One and Two.  And, actually, in her e mail address or e mail notes, Barbara suggested that we talk about that this evening.  And I would like to second that.  I think we should talk about it this evening.  So I would like that on the agenda also.

MR. DOTSON:  Where do you want it? 

DR. RABOVSKY:  This is the first time I have seen the agenda.  I am not sure where to put it.  Maybe by "Status Reports."  And I don't know.  Wherever you want to put the bylaws.

MS. MCLAUGHLIN:  How about committee updates? 

DR. RABOVSKY:  That is fine.

MS. ABBOTT:  Whitney, I have something.  I need to expand a little bit.  We don't have the minutes, but I need to talk a little bit about that.

MR. DOTSON:  Do you need the microphone? 

MS. ABBOTT:  Do we have any more agenda review?  Should I just go ahead? 

MR. DOTSON:  We might as well deal with it now.

MS. ABBOTT:  We do not have minutes yet for our February meeting.  The court reporter, I did speak with her, she has been ill and in the hospital.  And so she said she's very sorry about that.  And I told her we still wanted them and we welcome back Joanna, our person we are used to taking minutes, and we are grateful she is back.  And I also want to thank you, Carolyn, who has helped me sort a lot of the material from the CAG, and we have started putting it in storage, not in storage, but in file cabinets that the Redevelopment Agency provided us with down at Marina Way South.

MR. DOTSON:  Okay.  So we will approve the minutes when we get them.  And we have already welcomed all of the new CAG members.

MS. TILLMAN:  Yes, we did.

MR. DOTSON:  That is redundant.  Any discussion?  Any further discussion?

MS. TILLMAN:  On what? 

MR. DOTSON:  The agenda. 

MS. TILLMAN:  I need a moment in time.  So I don't know were I am going to be because there is no place for CAG members to say anything.

MR. DOTSON:  Where would you like to go?

MS. TILLMAN:  I would like to just do it.

DR. RABOVSKY:  There is a conversation going on and I can't hear anybody.

MS. PADGETT:  There is a microphone there. 

MR. ROBINSON:  I have an agenda item also.

MS. TILLMAN:  My agenda item is that one of the reasons why I am on this committee is to    I guess, to help facilitate the Seaport residents who were the initial victims of the contamination to see that they get some type of financial restitution for the multiple health problems and the generational problems that occurred because of the exposure not only environmentally, but nutritionally, and to say all of that. 

I just want to say that, you know, I don't know if the new members are aware, but my uncle and my aunt, who both lived at Seaport, and I think they are like number twelve and thirteen in the family who have had cancer.  So that my uncle lost his fight with cancer.  So, you know, in all fairness, I just think that it would be missing of me as his niece not to say anything.  And I am here to try to advocate to get things put back in order.

MR. DOTSON:  Do you want to talk about it? 

MS. TILLMAN:  That is it.

MR. DOTSON:  Thank you very much.  Joe? 

MR. ROBINSON:  I don't know if you can hear me without the mike.  After Jean wrote the letter for the Toxics Committee    well, authored the letter for the site remedial investigation, I wrote a letter from the Executive Committee asking for a public meeting, public hearing, and I don't see it on the agenda, but I would like to make sure that it is on there.

DR. RABOVSKY:  That's why I put on that Barbara Cook responded with a letter and even suggested in her e mail note that we could discuss it.  It is under "Status Report."

MR. DOTSON:  Okay.  Now we will have the Toxics Committee update.

DR. RABOVSKY:  To reiterate our mission statement again, our purpose is to ensure that the interests of the entire community are included in plans for the proper and comprehensive cleanup and ongoing monitoring of polluted sites in the Richmond southeast shoreline area.  The CAG's job is to involve all stakeholders in a public inclusive process leading to an appropriate cleanup of polluted sites in this area.  

In the packet today there should be a letter that was written by the Toxics Committee.  It is comments on the remedial investigation report for Lots One and Two.  I would announce that our next meeting is on the 15th of March in the Shimada Room in Richmond City Hall.  I would also like to welcome a new member of the Toxics Committee, Carolyn Graves.  We are welcoming her, and she will have lots to do.  

The first    the topics I want to talk about are site historical research, worker protection, technical support subcommittee, the draft final remediation investigation report for Lots One and Two, the remedial investigation report for Lot Three, and also radionuclides.  I would like to go through this so we get through in half an hour.  Any comments or questions on anything that I speak about, would you please hold it until the end?  That way we will make sure we go through all of the topics.  

During the last CAG meeting the CAG received a suggestion to contact the California Geographical Society to determine if the Society or any of its members would be interested in researching the manufacturing history of the Richmond southeast shoreline area.  Following this suggestion, a short description of the site and activities were provided to a contact person who was to share it with a member who was active in the Society.  

Unforeseen circumstances, however, intervened, and this area of inquiry cannot be completed.  However, if a CAG member who is not a member of the Toxics Committee would like to move this inquiry further, I will provide the description that was written and also the contact information for the California Geographical Society.  

I have it right here, so anybody on the CAG who is not a member of the Toxics Committee, the information is here and the Society can be contacted directly and has already been.  

Worker protection.  During the last CAG meeting the Toxics Committee requested that the CAG prepare a strong statement about worker protection at the site.  Workers, whether they be wage earners or volunteers, are engaged in activities in and around the site.  These activities include custodial care, pesticide applications, security work, planting activities, and perhaps other activities not included in the list.  

Such workers are often not protected by unions, are hired in small numbers, are frequently ignorant of the conditions surrounding their work space.  The Toxics Committee believes the CAG should make a strong statement that workers at the site are made knowledgeable about the toxic milieu of the place they are working and are protected to the maximum possible.  

A subcommittee of the Toxics Committee has been formed to interview candidates for the position of technical support person.  Membership also, I will let you know, has changed since the last CAG meeting, not the membership of the Toxics Committee, the membership of the Technical Support Subcommittee.  The Subcommittee members as of now are Steven Linsley, Michael Esposito, Sherry Padgett, Ethyl Dotson, Joe Robinson and Henry Clark.  

A report by the Technical Support Subcommittee will be given during the "Committee Reports" section of the CAG meeting.  And I will say nothing further about this.  They have more information than I do.  

Draft final remedial investigation report for Lots One and Two.  During the February CAG meeting a brief outline of review of this particular report was presented.  The overriding concern was that the report was incomplete.  Some of the deficiencies we identified were lack of historic manufacturing activities, absence of off site receptors in the category of potentially exposed populations, absence of inhalation of outdoor air in the category of complete exposure pathways, elimination of high arsenic levels in calculations, the use of maximum containment levels as predictors of health, and incomplete radionuclide analyses.  

These and other issues were prepared in the letter to DTSC and mailed electronically and by the Postal Service by the 20th of February.  CAG members also received copies.  If anyone has not received a copy, please let someone know.  I think they should be even available on the distribution table.  But if you haven't received it, let somebody know and we will get it worked out.  

Further consideration of the remedial investigation report for Lots One and Two, the Toxics Committee should request a letter from the Executive Committee to DTSC requesting a public hearing on the report.  The letter was mailed in February, and all CAG members should have received copies.  The major issue is the inadequacy of the environmental studies to form a basis of the health risk assessment and future documents, work plans, and remedial activities.  On Tuesday this week DTSC sent an e mail, a response to this request.  The note from DTSC indicated that paper copies would be sent by Postal Service the same day.  I am helping people without e mails or computers receive that.  It was just sent out on Tuesday, so it's hard to say if it is there by now.  Some of us made some extra copies so, again, anybody who needs copies tonight we may have enough here.  

Briefly, DTSC did not agree to the request.  Rather, the CAG was reminded about the proposal put forth by DTSC during the February meeting.  That proposal included bi monthly meetings used for the presentation of documents for training.  Further DTSC suggests a workshop in preparation and content of a risk assessment to CAG members and the public during the April month.  DTSC also suggests an e mail merge, that the letter be discussed at the CAG meeting, and we are going to get into this with more detail.  We're just trying to bring everyone up to date on where we are.  

Remedial investigation report for Lot Three.  Remedial investigation work on Lot Three dated 31 January was submitted to DTSC, but due to difficulties in preparation, mailings, et cetera, there was a delay in distribution of readable electronic and work paper report.  It is the understanding of the Toxics Committee that CDs and/or paper copies now be made available to all CAG members.  It is also the understanding of the Toxics Committee that DTSC will submit its response to the responsible party by 30 March and will submit the toxicology response at that time.  

Because the Toxics Committee reviewers are in the middle of the process, it is premature to provide a list of detailed concerns.  In general, many of the concerns discussed in response to the remedial investigation report for Lots One and Two also exists for the Lot Three report.  Interestingly, many sections in the Lot Three report appear to be the same as the corresponding sections in the Lots One and Two report.  

And this brings up a question, again, of why the Zeneca/Stauffer chemical site is being (inaudible) for risk assessment purposes.  We still have an issue on radionuclides, and I would like to give this part over to Dr. Esposito.

DR. ESPOSITO:  At the end of the last CAG meeting Lynn Nakashima announced that DTSC would not be requesting reanalysis of the water samples from deep water wells at the Harbor Front Tract.  These were HFGWW1 and HFGWWW.  The reason given was these wells are so deep that if they were found to be radioactive, one would not know where the radioactivity is coming from.  At its last meeting the Toxics Committee did not accept this reasoning and requests these wells be reanalyzed for the content of Radium 226 and Uranium 238.  

This is not a trivial matter for the following reason:  No California agency has ever detected Uranium 238 in deep well water in this area.  We know that WW1 exhibited an albeit uncertain uranium level of 126 picoCuries per liter.  This is 500 percent higher than the drinking water at maximum contamination limit of 30 picoCuries per liter; moreover, as pointed out, it is infinitely higher than any other Uranium 238 level that has ever been detected in the area in a well, because that value is zero.  Well WW has a Radium 226 level which is at the 5 picoCurie legal level which is the maximum contamination limit.  So for these reasons we respectfully request that these wells be revisited.  

An important fact was revealed in the draft report for Lot Three that requires immediate comment from a health perspective.  And that is the fact that during the 1960s Stauffer and their colleagues under their subcontract of the Atomic Energy Commission, engaged in the melting, recasting, rolling, cutting, machining, and drilling of highly purified uranium metal.  Now, the difficulty with that fact is that uranium metal, unlike uranium in soil, water and ore, cannot be detected by the conventional methods that are used to detect Uranium 238 in what is called naturally occurring radioactive material.  

The reason for that, if you look around the room you would see two sheets of paper.  On top there is a spectrum for U238, the letter sized paper.  You see a spectrum for U238 that has eight peaks, approximately.  Those peaks are what is used to detect Uranium 238.  Below you see the spectrum for uranium pure metal.  The diagnostic peaks are gone.  

Uranium dust from highly purified metal is invisible for the techniques that are ordinarily used to measure Uranium 238 in environmental material.  In conference with the Radiological Health Service personnel at 850 Marina Way Boulevard, we concluded together that we have absolutely no knowledge of the uranium dust contamination levels at the Harbor Front Tract at Lot One, Lot Two, and Lot Three.  There are methods for detection of uranium metal, highly purified uranium metal, and those are known to the experts at 850 Marina Way Boulevard, and I won't bother to go through them here, but they are not those that have ever been used at this site.  That is the end of my report.  Thank you.

DR. RABOVSKY:  Any questions or comments on anything that was dealt with in the Toxics Committee summary? 

MS. PADGETT:  I have a question on the sentence about the 30 March and the turning in of the comments from the Toxics Committee.  Could you repeat that sentence because I wondered whether I had understood DTSC    could you just repeat it? 

DR. RABOVSKY:  That's why I am saying, it is the understanding because these e mail messages keep going back and forth.  It is hard to keep up.  "It is also the understanding of the Toxics Committee that DTSC will submit its response to the responsible party on 30 March."

MS. PADGETT:  Okay.  You can stop right there.  I don't think that is our understanding.  I think our understanding is that DTSC is looking for the Toxics Committee response by the 30 of March and that they will    our request was that they would include consideration of our comments before they finish their own back to the responsible party.

DR. RABOVSKY:  That may be.  I guess when I read whatever came across it was    my understanding was that DTSC    the people here from DTSC, we may just find out from them that DTSD DTSC had its own deadline of 30 March.  And at the time they submit their comments and they will also submit our comments.  Okay.  You have DTSC comments?  Do you want to speak up?  

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Sherry is right.  We asked if you could give us comments by March 30, and then we could incorporate those. 

DR. RABOVSKY:  So you are going to incorporate our comments rather than send our comments along.  I mean, in other words what I am hearing from you now is that DTSC will send to the responsible party one letter or one document, and in it will be a number of comments, some of which it will be taken from our comments to DTSC; is that correct?  

MS. FOWLER:  Typically what we will do, especially with the CAG, is we will take your comments, we would incorporate them into our official document back to the responsible party.

DR. RABOVSKY:  Okay.  Going, going, gone.  

MS. FOWLER:  Let's clarify one thing.  We are not going to incorporate all of your comments.  If there is a    if they are not applicable to the document, then we will not incorporate them.  Lynn will get in touch with the Toxics Committee if that is the case.

DR. RABOVSKY:  In other words, that sounds to me, and I am going to articulate and someone tell me if I am wrong, in my understanding now, if DTSC agrees with our comments they will be incorporated and the responsible party will become aware of them.  If, however, DTSC disagrees with our comments they will not incorporate it, and therefore the responsible party will be unaware of our concerns.  Am I right about that?  

MS. FOWLER:  That is correct.  I guess I wouldn't term it as disagreement if they are not appropriate to the document. 

MS. TILLMAN:  What would determine whether it is appropriate or not?  

MS. FOWLER:  Sometimes we'll    let's use a really simple example.  Sometimes we will have out for public review a truck route.  Let's just say the truck is going to leave a site at Main Street and the school    we are unaware that an elementary school is there.  Let's just say this as an example.  And we get comments from the community that says, "We don't want the trucks to go by the elementary school."  We would incorporate those into our comments.  But let's say you want to talk about the general plan for the City.  We would find the general plan comment inappropriate because it is not focussed on what the document is that we are attempting to review.  When I say "inappropriate comment" or a comment that is not applicable, that is what I mean.  

On a comment that we would disagree with you if you took a very hard position, let's talk about a clean up comment, we decide that 100 parts per million of a certain contaminant is okay you want it at zero.  That would be a discussion between DTSC and you whether we incorporate those comments or not.  Generally we would incorporate those comments.  And let's say there would be a little section that we know that is not a possibility to get the zero, but we would incorporate that comment.

DR. ESPOSITO:  I hear your response, and having been employed in an area where there was a responsibility for environmental health and safety, I would just like to take the opportunity at this occasion to place DTSC on notice that you have not characterized any of the environments for uranium dust because none of the methods you have employed can detect it.  There are methods that can do this.  And if you would like to know, I can give you a copy of the longer portion of my talk.  My concern is that this forum is a one way street with no return.   

MR. DOTSON:  I am going to let Ethel speak next, but who else wanted to make a comment? 

MS. TILLMAN:  I do.

MR. DOTSON:  Are you ready, Joanne?

MS. TILLMAN:  Yes.  Can you hear me?  Okay.  What I would like to, I guess, is indicate in my response to Dr. Esposito that initially when the CAG formed, I brought it to the attention of the CAG members at a number of meetings that DTSC    you know, basically they were basically just giving us information.  First of all, a lot of people didn't have the technical expertise to understand what was going on.  

But I knew that a lot of the information was inaccurate and not current.  And I have been saying all along to some of the members of the group that even at this point    I mean, even at us having to pass a microphone around so we can speak, I mean, if you know how a group operates, this is not how you do it.  Okay?  You would have four or five around the table.  

So I still see that we still have a long way to go because at this point we are still not where we should be as the CAG because we have just not been getting the proper support.  I know that DTSC, they have their reasons, but I think if we are going to be representing the community we need to be a more sophisticated group.

MS. DOTSON:  What Jean and Dr.    Michael was saying    Esposito, how does that fit?  I have been going over some of the manuals for DTSC and some of the EPA policy and procedures.  What is supposed to be happening?  Is all of this a part of the work plan that he is talking about?  

MS. FOWLER:  No.  Actually, the document that you were able to review is not out for public review.  It is not a document that we would consider that had an official public comment period.

MS. ABBOTT:  Which document?  

MS. FOWLER:  The document that has    

DR. RABOVSKY:  The Remedial Investigation Report.

MS. FOWLER:  It would be made available in the information repositories, but typically that is not a document that a community member would actually provide advice to DTSC on.  We provided that document to you because you are the Community Advisory Group, and you are supposed to be providing us advice on the documents.  That is the two way communication between the two of us.  We may not agree with your comments.  You may not agree with ours, but, as I said, if they are applicable we would incorporate them.  So this isn't a document that would follow, Ethel, the process that you are looking at under that Chapter 3 because it is not a document like a removal action work plan or remedial action plan that would have a formal comment period.

MS. DOTSON:  This says here, "Work Plan.  A work plan is a written document used for planning.  A public participation program may be an element of regulatory development plan or program plans.  Each work plan should include the following elements:  Objective schedule, techniques, audiences, and resources required.  Work plans should be completed on both a program and project level or for each activity identified on the scope of the policy.  Public participation work plan undertaken by EPA or by its applicant or EPA financial system shall set forth that (inaudible)," and it goes on to say    are you saying that would not do    what is the work plan?

MS. FOWLER:  I am not really sure what you are reading from.  Tell me what you are reading from.

MS. DOTSON:  What I gave to you. 

MS. FOWLER:  Reading from the USEPA? 

MS. DOTSON:  Yeah.  You are going to have to go over with me to find it in this manual, our manual, DTSC's manual, under "Public Participation."  Because it sounds    I am confused, really. 

MS. FOWLER:  I think I am confused.  Do you want to talk about this later, or do you want to take time to talk about it? 

MS. DOTSON:  It sounds like he is saying    and what is not happening?  Early on we should have had a work plan.  It talks about schedules. 

MS. FOWLER:  We are not at the stage to have a work plan yet.  We are not at that stage.  Do you remember several months ago, about six months ago, we had an actual work plan?  A work plan, to us, is actually a specific document.

MS. PADGETT:  I think there is some confusion here.  There is a work plan related to site cleanup, and there is a work plan related to community    a Community Advisory Group.  I think Ethel is talking about community participation work plan as it relates    that's why what it says in here.

MS. DOTSON:  It is both.  It says "Schedules, objectives and schedules and techniques."  He is talking about a technique that you used.  So what did you submit to    you had to submit something to EPA or whoever of what is going to be the work plan.  What is the work plan for this particular site? 

MS. FOWLER:  Are you talking about the public participation plan that outlines our communication? 

MS. DOTSON:  Public participation, all of that includes what is the work plan for that site.

DR. ESPOSITO:  Let me answer your question in part.  With respect to the area that I have any competency, the draft report for Lot Three says nothing about the methodology that is used to obtain the radioactive sampling data.  It says nothing about the methodology.  Moreover, it doesn't address the issue of the difference between Uranium 238 and (inaudible) versus Uranium 238 in metal.  I would like to just add for completeness that the method to detect uranium metal atoms and any other kind of atoms of uranium in water is ASTMD 5174, which is the laser phosphorimetry for uranium, and for non aqueous samples it is called inductively coupled plasma mask spectrometry, that is USEPA 200.8  and those protocols are available at the California Department of Radiological Health Services.

MS. TILLMAN:  I would just like to also respond in that by us as CAG members, not having accurate information to dispense to the community, it further shows the institutional racism that exists in dealing with environmental issues.  And I am saying that to say this, that, you know, when the doctor    he is going to do    they are going to do a medical screening or whatever, it would really be beneficial for that doctor to know that, well, this person was exposed to a cancer cluster because then the method of treatment would be different.  He not only would have an internist doctor, he would also have an oncologist.  And then if he has developed some type of blood disorder then he would have a hematologist.  

So, you know, I have been saying all these months that, you know, I just don't feel that we have    you know, we have just not had the truth dispensed.  And I would hope that if this CAG wants anything else it is to have the truth because this affects a number of us in a number of our family members.

MR. THOMPSON:  From my standpoint as a CAG member and from some of the results that I have noticed in some of the community members that have been exposed to some of these areas where this toxicity has taken place, these people are dying as we sit here right now.  A lot of them are going to doctors, and the doctors don't know what is wrong with them, and they don't know for the simple reason they are not looking for what caused the condition of their health.  

And if they knew from the get go that they had been exposed to some radiation or other toxic chemicals, then they could be analyzing them tissue wise as well as plasma wise, and being able to treat them and give them some satisfaction.  I have contact with at least three or four people that I know right now that are suffering from ailments that were raised up over in the Zeneca property area.  And all the doctors are doing is treating them for pain.  They are not treating them for the actual    whatever the problem is that they have.  

And I wouldn't be a bit surprised, as Dr. Esposito here said    they need to run special checks on those individuals that have these ailments.  We need to get serious here with this thing, and DTSC and the Water Board, they haven't been able to get themselves together when they were in charge of this.  We wouldn't even have to be here as a CAG if DTSC and the Water Board had been taking care of business like they were supposed to.

MR. DOTSON:  Okay.  Any more comments?

DR. RABOVSKY:  I am finished.

MR. DOTSON:  Okay.  Status report site activities.

MR. ROBINSON:  If we could go back for just a second.  Is this where we were going to talk about the possibility of the public hearing? 

DR. RABOVSKY:  No.  That is under    

MR. DOTSON:  Status report.

DR. RABOVSKY:  There is a third bullet now under "CAG Discussion, DTSC Letter."

MR. ROBINSON:  Got it.

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Do you want me to just do the highlights for the changes?

MR. DOTSON:  Go ahead.

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Sherry passed out the memorandum Memorandum of agreement Agreement with Cherokee.  The agreement allows for funding for the CAG for administrative, technical and technology support services.  So we are    we would like to ask the CAG if they have someone we can contact to begin transitioning over the administrative questions that we were doing.  So I don't know if Whitney has a suggestion or if you want to talk about it and provide us with somebody to talk to.

MR. DOTSON:  As soon as someone is selected    I think it is a little bit premature right now.

MS. PADGETT:  The Administrative Support Services Committee is looking for a chair.  We do not have a chair.  It has not met, and there is no preparation so far in putting together interviews or overseeing that function.  An e mail went out earlier, well, last week, stating we don't have a chair when the MOA went out to everyone.  We said we are still looking for a chairperson.  So we are coordinating that effort, trying to get someone on board, but it is going to take some time.  We need a volunteer from the Community Advisory Group to head that up.  With regard to the technical services as a piece of the MOA, that is well on its way, and the Technical Services Subcommittee has been meeting and is putting together interviews.  And we will have a report on that later.  But with regard to administrative support services it's gone nowhere, so far.

MR. DOTSON:  So I guess what we are requesting is that you continue until we get the matter straightened out.

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Okay.  So moving on to the Zeneca/Stauffer site, we received the comments from the CAG for the Toxics Committee, so I will be putting together the comments and submitting them on to Cherokee.  We are still reviewing the (inaudible) for the upper and lower lagoon site.  I am waiting for one of our toxicologists to get back to me.  The first quarter    

DR. RABOVSKY:  Excuse me.  On this upper and lower lagoon site, investigation work plan, "DTSC will be considering comments from the CAG Toxics Committee regarding this work plan while reviewing the comments."  Does anyone else on the Toxics Committee have a copy of this?  I know nothing about this.  This is the first I am hearing of it. 

MS. NAKASHIMA:  We received comments from you.

DR. RABOVSKY:  On the upper and lower lagoon?  Which one is that? 

MS. PADGETT:  We did those right when you came back from Vietnam.

DR. RABOVSKY:  Okay.  And the other people did that.

MR. MUNOZ:  Could we also let her finish her report and then hold comments to the end as with the other reports, please? 

MS. NAKASHIMA:  The first quarter groundwater monitoring done at the beginning of February, this is part of the quarterly monitoring that is being done at the site.  They also collected groundwater level measurements.  They measured how deep it was to the groundwater at both the Zeneca site and the Harbor Tract site next door.  That will help us to determine which way groundwater is flowing on the eastern portion of the property.  We also received the 2006 annual groundwater monitoring report.  This is a report that summarizes all of the groundwater monitoring that was done last year.  

We also just received a work plan to sample this southeast parcel.  That is the parcel that is on the other side of Baxter Creek that I guess Sherry likes to call the toe of the boot.  For the next 30 days we are going to be getting in a revised draft of the remedial action work plan for the PCB removal on Lot One.  It is in the northwest corner.  And this document is one of those documents that Diane referred to that requires a formal public comment period.  So we will be giving you more information on that and I know that I think it is    somebody had asked that    Joe asked that we allow that the public comment period    that we have a CAG meeting within that period.  So we will keep that in mind.

MR. ROBINSON:  I will hold my comments until the end.

MS. NAKASHIMA:  We just also received today the draft groundwater data tables from the treatability study.  And that is just the study where we are looking to see if there is any kind of technology that will help clean up the groundwater.  So we just got that today.  There is some drums containing the water that was taken out of the wells during that quarterly monitoring at the site, and they should be removed within 30 days.  

And I said before, that we will be providing comments to the Lots one and Two Draft Remedial Investigation Report.  We will also after that be reviewing the Lot Three Draft Remedial Investigation Report.  And I just wanted to say that the risk assessment will consider the Lot One, Two, and Three together.  We are not going to separate them out.  

For the Harbor Front Site, our contractor, Weiss Associates, installed five groundwater monitoring wells.  They did collect some groundwater samples, and I just want to also clarify that at the last meeting I didn't say we weren't going to sample the production well because they were too deep.  The problem with those wells is that the water is collected within an 80 foot depth, and so when you collect water from that large of an area, you don't know which water formation the water is coming from because it is various places that have water and some places don't have water.

DR. ESPOSITO:  May I respond? 

DR. RABOVSKY:  Not now. 

MS. NAKASHIMA:  So what we did do is that with the new monitoring wells that we put in, we are going to be analyzing those for the radionuclides.  And we also collected some deeper water, and that we are going to be analyzing those as well to see if there is something in the upper, and then we will look deeper.  

The other thing I want to mention is that we will be working with the Department of Health Services Radiological Health Branch as developing for in evaluating things.  And the UC Richmond Field Station, they asked for another extension for the current conditions report.  They had some problems with some of the data, and they really don't want to provide anything to people that they know would be inaccurate.  

The Biorad, they are having problems getting a city permit.  They are hoping to get it soon.  If they can get it by this week, the groundwater extraction will be done by the end of the month at Marina Bay area.  There is no new activity that occurred for the Stege property pistol range.  

We did meet with Union Pacific Railroad, and they will be submitting a revised work site for our review within the next 40 days.  That is one of those other documents that we are having public comment.  And as for the Blair landfill, they are going to be responding to the comment we provided on the investigation report, and we are anticipating that they are going to need to do additional sampling out there.

MR. DOTSON:  First Joe, then Michael, then Tarnel, then Sherry.

MR. ROBINSON:  And can I use your microphone?  Lynn, I am a little confused by the e mail that I got back.  I guess it was from Barbara.  It was about the RI report that the Toxics Committee had put together, and I    the evaluation.  I put together a letter because of concerns in that evaluation of the RI.  I don't pretend to understand all of the toxics issues.  I do trust their judgment.  

And what they were saying was that things don't pan out.  They don't make sense.  I want to make sure that from the public process, the CEQA process perspective, that we're on the same page.  We are going to go forward with this remedial foundation as a foundation for future reports that the public will have input on.  But we won't be certain that the foundation was solid, scientific.  

And I think from a Process Committee, from a Toxics Committee, from a CAG perspective, I think we are pretty unified, whether we are experts or average people, that we would want to find out now, and not wait until later in the process, and have a public hearing now.  And one more thing.  It sounded like it was an either/or situation, either we had a CAG meeting or we had a public hearing.  And that was sort of new.  That might be a new policy shift for you.  When we had the RAU public meeting, which was a year ago, maybe more, that was in addition to the CAG meeting.  And so I want to clarify where we are and where we are going.

MS. FOWLER:  I want to address that for Lynn.  What we were attempting to do was to look at the comments that were received from the Toxics Committee and the CAG, and we recognized that the questions were really focussed on the risk assessment, not the RI, but the risk assessment.  So with you understanding what we looked at and the processes that we go through for a risk assessment, that is the foundation.  

We typically would not have a public meeting on a risk assessment.  We wouldn't do it.  We would probably do a fact sheet if it was very high interest, or we would respond to a community member by having a small briefing or even a public meeting if the interest was high enough.  The CAG is the only one that has requested that information from us.  That's why we thought it was a good idea.  This is when most of you can attend.  

We went through the whole process of, you know, what is the best day.  This is the best day and the best time to get the most of you here.  And it is to your actual training and understanding of the risk assessment that we wanted to present to the CAG.  So it is not an "either/or," but it makes sense.  From our side it made sense.  It was a very, very lengthy conversation.  We weren't flippant about this decision in any way.

MR. ROBINSON:  I wasn't implying that.  I just wanted to make sure that it sounded either/or to me, and was that the direction for this.  In other words, when a RAU was going to have a public hearing, would it be either/or, either the CAG or the RAU public hearing. 

MS. FOWLER:  On a removal action work plan we would probably have a public meeting absolutely separate from the CAG.  We would not take the time away from the CAG.  It is a very formal process.  We are receiving public comments from other individuals.  It is very different.

MR. ROBINSON:  So this is a decision the CAG should make, whether it would be worth the April meeting to go over this. 

MS. FOWLER:  Yes.  Yes.  Does that make sense? 

MR. ROBINSON:  I understand your position.  I don't know whether it makes sense or not, but I understand.

MR. DOTSON:  Okay.  Michael? 

DR. ESPOSITO:  I would like to reiterate that the discovery of Uranium 238 contamination in well WW1 is absolutely novel for the Bay Area, absolutely novel.  And to decide that you are not going to go back and make sure that that is a correct determination is inconceivable, inconceivable to anyone who would really like to know whether or not this area has U238 in its water at that well site.  You are going to drill other wells, and I assure you, you may not find Uranium 238 at the same level as you found it in WWW1, but you will just roll on.  It is inconceivable.  It is inappropriate.  It is bad science.  Thank you.

MS. ABBOTT:  I am not exactly sure where the property line is for the Blair Landfill.  But it appears to be freshly bulldozed, just looking    if you look from the Bay View overpass.  And I am speaking of there is a closed off road and, you know, sort of a hump of land near    closer to the Bay from that closed off road which appears to me to be rather freshly bulldozed over.  And I think that is Blair, but I don't know because I can't tell from the map that you have provided.

MS. NAKASHIMA:  I think part of it is Blair.  Union Pacific has to clear it out occasionally because there is    I mean, people living there or squatting there, using the property.  And there is also a lot of leaves, so they want to try the keep the weeds down.  So it was Union Pacific who did it.

MS. ABBOTT:  And I also    I appreciate you using the term "Baxter" instead of "Carlson" Creek, but it still appears in the written form, and I hope you will correct that in the future so we can respect the geography and the history of the place.

MS. PADGETT:  Did Jean have something? 

DR. RABOVSKY:  I'll go at the end.

MS. PADGETT:  I have a few comments, questions.  First, thank you to DTSC and to Cherokee for following through on the memorandum Memorandum of agreement Agreement and getting it signed.  A thank you to Paul Hastings Law, Peter Weiner and Sanjay Ranchod, for all of the work they did with Cherokee and DTSC in getting the memorandum Memorandum of agreement Agreement together.  So everyone here has a signed copy of the memorandum memorandum of agreementagreement, and those who have e mail received a copy on Wednesday, I think.  Ethel, I gave you a copy earlier.  The Zeneca, former Stauffer site, down at the bottom where it says "Work plan describing sampling to characterize the southwest parcel was submitted," will we be getting a copy of that? 

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Yeah.  Let me look at it first.

MS. PADGETT:  Yes.  Of course.  We are just trying to you can imagine what it is like for us, just as it is for you, trying to work out our schedules.  We are all volunteers, and trying to work out our own time and figuring out when these documents are going to be available to us.  So maybe a couple of weeks?  

In the Remedial Investigation Report, I believe it is for Lot Three, Appendix D14, there is a description of the magnetometer survey that was done in- I think it was October 2006.  We heard a report from Barbara Cook subsequent to that magnetometer survey.  The magnetometer survey took place at the south end of South 49th Street where a report of barrels had been buried and someone reported it to DTSC.  I think that is what spurred the magnetometer survey, and the report that we got from Barbara Cook after that magnetometer survey was that nothing was found and that there was no concern.  

After looking at the- at Appendix D14 there was a different conclusion in that report in that there are four areas or four medium to large findings within that magnetometer survey that the contractor recommended further investigation being done.  And so we would really like to hear from DTSC, maybe not tonight but at least soon, what action is going to be taken with regard to the follow up on that magnetometer survey that happened last October.

MS. NAKASHIMA:  They are going to have to put together a sampling plan.  They will use the original sampling plan, but append it or amend it to this area. 

MS. PADGETT:  So there are plans to go back and look at that area?

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Yes.  I think it says it is one of the recommendations is to go back and look in those areas.

MS. PADGETT:  Yes.  It does say that in the Remedial Investigation Report.  We just had not heard anything from DTSC.  It is news to us reading it in this report.

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Yeah.  And I have to apologize because I misunderstood what the contractor said about the magnetometer survey.  At the time I thought he said he didn't find anything, but I think what he was saying was they didn't find a large amount that would indicate there was a number of buried drums, but they did find    so I misunderstood and I explained it to Barbara.

MS. PADGETT:  So for everyone else, the anomalies in this case, the contractor found a series of small    very small anomalies, medium anomalies, and large anomalies.  And there are four anomalies that are in the medium to large size that they recommend be further investigation be done at the south end of South 49th Street.  This is not related to the barrels that are were dumped or buried at the UC Richmond Field Station.  This is a whole different barrel situation.  These are different barrels.  We don't have the details on who reported it or what might have been in those barrels.  Does DTSC? 

MS. NAKASHIMA:  That is confidential.  I don't even know the original source.

MS. PADGETT:  Okay.  On the Harbor Front site, Weiss groundwater and measurements and samples.  Do you know when we will have those results?

MS. NAKASHIMA:  No.  Actually, they collected them late last week, and I have actually been out of the office until today.  So I don't know exactly when.

MS. PADGETT:  For those groundwater wells that you say you put in, some that were shallow and some that were deep, how deep did they go?

MS. NAKASHIMA:  What they did was they put in five shallow wells about 20 feet deep, 20 feet below the surface, approximately.  For the other ones they didn't put in wells.  They did what was called a penetrometer test.  So they went down to, I think, approximately 45, 50 feet, and then they were able to find groundwater at 40 feet, and that's what they collected.

MS. PADGETT:  So they went into what we might be calling the lower horizon?

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Yes.

MS. PADGETT:  They didn't go down to the aquifer.  We have the upper horizon in the shallow, and we have the lower horizon where they took the cone penetrometer.

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Right.

MS. PADGETT:  Did they take samples at the cone penetrometer?

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Yes.

MS. PADGETT:  How many of those were there?

MS. NAKASHIMA:  There were three.

MS. PADGETT:  I know I am taking up quite a bit of time.  It's just that we don't get to see you very often.  On the UC Richmond Field Station, there is another RFP out for a building that is going to have an addition.  Looks like it is going to need a foundation as well as some plumbing.  So that is going to mean digging up at the Field Station.  

And at the last CAG meeting there was an RFP out for paving of three streets out at the Richmond Field Station that DTSC hadn't known about before the RFP was out.  Did you know about the most recent RFP for the building addition?

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Yeah.  I talked to UC about that.  It is    the actual digging that they need to do is an 18 foot long stretch to install a new sanitary sewer line.  And it will be 18 inches wide and two feet deep.  Then they will have to do a little bit of work to put in an ADA compliant sidewalk.  Most of the work is remodelling inside of the building.  

MS. PADGETT:  Did they contact you before the RFP or after I sent the e mail?  

MS. NAKASHIMA:  That was after you sent the e mail.

MS. PADGETT:  Can we get on top of this?

MS. NAKASHIMA:  They submitted a draft soil management plan which will help set up the programs so they know when to contact us and what they need to do.  They have submitted it already, and I just haven't gotten around to looking at it yet.  

MS. PADGETT:  On the Stege pistol Pistol rangeRange, it looks like a RAU RAW is being developed or has already been submitted.  Do you have data for the site characterization and is that data available?

MS. NAKASHIMA:  I think it is the second draft of the document.  There is another person who is actually the project manager on it.  I know there is a lot of lead because it used to be a firing range and the lead bullets have lead in them.  So I think that the    the major chemical concern there is lead.

MS. PADGETT:  All right.  We'll put something in writing to request the documents that show whatever it is has gone on in the way of characterization.  We are looking for some reports that we can see how it has been characterized or what kind of characterization has gone on before the RAU RAW comes up for public comment. 

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Would you like to have someone come here and give information on this at the next CAG meeting? 

MS. PADGETT:  Yes.  The question was, would we like someone from DTSC to come or someone else come and talk to us about the pistol range.

The same goes for Blair landfill.  Is that another project manager from DTSC?

MS. NAKASHIMA:  That is me.  

MS. PADGETT:  That is you?  

MS. NAKASHIMA:  That is me.  

MS. PADGETT:  Has sampling been done out there and are there reports that we can get copies of?

MS. NAKASHIMA:  They need to revise the report.  I had comments on it, so I don't know.  It is better if you look at it when it is revised because we had problems with it that needed to be fixed.  There wasn't a lot of sampling, and we are going to request there be more sampling.

MS. PADGETT:  The last that I would like to close on for my part here relates to the public comment or public meeting or public participation relating to where we are on the Zeneca/Cherokee site.  For those in the CAG who may not be really, really involved in all of these documents to give you a little idea of where we are, DTSC gave an order to the property owners and the responsible parties, and said "You will go out and characterize this property."  Out of that came a current conditions reports, and subsequent to that a remedial investigation report was written.  

The next documents that are coming up that we are going to be seeing here in the future are going to be the health and ecological risk assessment, the feasibility study, the removal action work plan or a remedial design.  Those four documents or those four stages are based on the work that has come already.  In other words, the current conditions report and the remedial investigation report, all of that data is used as a foundation to go forward.  

And part of our concern, part of the concern of the Toxics Committee and part of the concern of we as public members is to be sure that the current conditions reports as well as the remedial investigation reports are adequate to support a health risk assessment.  It isn't so much that we are concerned about the health risk assessment and what we are going to be putting in.  We are very concerned about it, and we'll get to that when it is time to write that report.  

We don't want the health risk assessment to be written prematurely using faulty or incomplete data.  We want the current conditions report and the remedial investigation report to be written completely and the issues relating to it, the issues that the Toxics Committee has been writing up, the issues that DTSC has been bringing up, we want those issues at least discussed and resolved before we go forward with the health risk assessment.  

And I think    one of the trouble spots that we are seeing as we look at DTSC's comments about the current conditions report as well as the Toxics Committee concerns about the current conditions report is that DTSC allowed or said that the responsible parties could answer the concerns in the remedial investigation report.  So what we have is kind of a buried situation.  We had a lot of concerns in the current conditions report that are answered in the remedial investigate report, and we are trying to tease it apart to see whether all of those issues got addressed.  

And it is taking quite a bit of time, and we are finding that some of them did not, and some of them are still current issues and need to be resolved.  So we don't want to go forward with the health and ecological risk assessment without making sure that we have taken care of all of the issues relating to current conditions and the remedial occupationinvestigation.

DR. RABOVSKY:  In a way this is reiterating what Sherry just mentioned, but let me say it in another way.  If you are going to build a bridge, and the pilings that are going into the water and going to be set on the bottom part are not in good condition, all of the wonderful bridge that you are going to build is going to lead to a lot of disasters.  That seems quite obvious.  

This is the point of our concern about saying we have    about not having either a public forum or, "Don't worry until we get to the health risk assessment."  In order to do a health risk assessment you need to know what is the level of the toxic agents in the soil or the air or the water or wherever it may occur.  And that number has to be as accurate as possible.  And in many cases there is a lot of uncertainty.  It is not because people are incompetent.  It is just because there is just uncertainty in the measuring process, uncertainty in how you do calculations.  There is more than one model.  

But to the extent that you can, you want to get the best number that you can to put into this equation you are going to use for quantitative health risk assessment.  If the sampling process is not appropriate, if the methodologies for analysis are not appropriate, if levels are being dropped for no scientific reason, the health risk assessment is not going to be    amount to anything.  

So this exposure assessment that we are talking here is very, very, very important.  And I don't know how much more to emphasize that.  That has to be.  Now we understand that.  And I am sure the DTSC must understand that.  They have been doing risk assessments for a very, very long time.  To say that in our remarks we are more concerned about the health risk assessment and therefore they were inappropriate in the first place, that is an inaccurate statement.  

I am not going to read you the 17 pages that we wrote, but we are dealing in here with a lot of exposure issues.  And if the document was not supposed to be discussing health risk assessment, then why did it?  Why is this document, talking about the remedial investigation report saying, well, we have this level, but it is either above or below a criteria. 

I mean, it is there.  So we are going to comment on it.  If that is not going to have anything to do with health risk assessment, why is there a list of potential exposed populations which leaks out all of the off site receptors?  It is there.  And of course we are going to say something about it because if it slips through here, it is probably not going to end up on the health risk assessment.  

I don't want to go any further talking.  We could talk about this all night.  But if you don't have good exposure data or as much to the maximum extent possible that you can get good exposure data, your quantitative health risk assessment is not going to amount to a hill of beans.  It is important.

MS. NAKASHIMA:  May I respond to that quickly?  Whitney, can I respond to that briefly?  I just wanted to let you know that DTSC does have (inaudible).  We had a geologist also look at it, I looked at it, and we will have comments.  The other thing is the numbers that are in there are just screening numbers so that you can have a point of reference.  The risk assessment is going to be something different.  And it will look at all of these different pathways, but the screening values looked at residential on site    probably the most conservative pathway you can look at.  That is why it didn't look at the on site residential, because the onsite residential would have higher exposures and could have lower screening levels than somebody else.  So the risk assessment will look at the off site people, the off site worker, the onsite    so that is why that portion of it was in there.

DR. ESPOSITO:  I would like to make one final comment about all of the radioactivity data that we have been having problems with.  When all of that data has been examined by others who are more expert than I, and I asked why are these data so poor, the answer I have been given is because the person who was requesting the work to be done wasn't willing to spend the money to have the samples stay in the spectrometers long enough so that you could get a statistically reliable result.  And that is why we see data such as there is a level of 20 picoCuries per liter of uranium plus or minus 1800.  

My undergraduates would have never put that on a report.  It is because the individual was not paid enough to leave the material in the spectrometer long enough.  Let me give you an example.  On the board there you see the spectrum for 100 decarels of uranium or, in a gamma spectrometer it took 76 kilo seconds to get that spectrum, that that spectrum is 3,000 picoCuries's worth of radioactivity.  You are looking for hundreds, 30, five.  That material would spend a long weekend, okay, in somebody's spectrometer and would cost a lot of money to do.  Consequently, when I look at the data I see a deficiency of methodology, but also a deficiency in investment in getting proper numbers.  Thank you.  

MS. GRAVES:  As you can tell, this is a big issue for the CAG, and I am very much a layperson on the CAG.  For me the issue is we are concerned if a certain toxic, whether it be nuclear or chemical or if there is another category out there, whatever, that isn't identified as being on the site, anywhere on the site, if it is not identified at this stage our concern is, oh, it wasn't identified three steps further from here.  That means the responsible party won't have to worry about cleaning it up.  That is our concern.  That is why we are sticking to our guns on saying we want a thorough characterization.

MS. DOTSON:  With what Michael just said, again, did you say not having enough    not doing a proper analysis or whatever of testing that they use a cheaper method? 

DR. ESPOSITO:  I think that the principal problem has been that the samples have not spent enough time in the machines that would measure the radioactivity at the levels that accurately we would expect to see in the environment.  And I pointed out that that material, which is a sample of uranium ore on the top, spent 76,000 seconds in a spectrometer to get that data.  That is an enormous amount of radioactivity, 3,000 picocuries.  You are looking for 30, 50, 100.  You have to spend time and money to occupy a spectrometer for that amount of time.  So enough money was not budgeted to do the right job.  

MS. DOTSON:  Okay.  So that gets back to what is here and on D21, "reasonable cost of public participation incurred by agencies including advisory group expenses and identified and approved public participation work plan will be eligible for financial assistance subject to statutory or regulatory limitations.  Assistant administrators and regional administrators will ensure that program work plans are developed in a timely manner for use in the annual budget planning process.  Work plans will be reviewed by the special assistant for public participation who will work with programs and regional managers to ensure that work plans adequately care out this policy.  Work plans may be used as public information documents."

So, again, it gets back to did you budget enough money, and this is what this is talking about, for doing whatever needs to be did, making sure that you come up with whatever needs to    you know, the proper    you know, this is what this is talking about.  So what is the work plan.  Can we see that.  What did you submit to the Governor, the EPA, whoever is stuck with making sure that everything is carried out properly.  And I know I am not crazy.

MS. FOWLER:  Let me respond, Ethel.  First you are looking at a USEPA document.  Parts of it apply; parts of it don't.  The document you are looking at is the permitting facility.  We are not talking about the permitting facility here.  We are talking about the site mitigation.  It's a clean up, so the laws and the statutes and the regulations, and even our policies are different.  So we are happy to sit with you, and we are happy to go through that process.  But one thing that is important for the CAG to recognize, we don't create a budget to cover the work that we are doing here.  This    this is a direct    we have a responsible party.  The responsible party has money to pay from DTSC services.  So that's how we do it.  We actually don't say we are going to need 500,000 this year to operate and do our work.  We actually create a time sheet every month, and we went over this in a training session exactly how we bill our time.  It is not at the taxpayer's expense or the community's expense.  It's at the responsible party's expense that DTSC is reimbursed for their services.  We don't have a budget.  That is not how it operates.  

DR. ESPOSITO:  The question I would like to ask is who bore the expense for the examination of radionuclide levels at the Harbor Front TrackTract?  Was that DTSC or the responsible party?  

MS. NAKASHIMA:  It is DTSC.

DR. ESPOSITO:  Now I want to point out to you that the RI for the Harbor Front Tract was accompanied by a set of e mails between Weiss Associates and their subcontractor who did the radionuclide evaluation.  In that exchange of e mails, a member of Weiss Associates is complaining that the measurement of uranium levels was not done long enough because the minimal detectable amounts were well in excess of maximum contamination levels.  In other words, they asked their subcontractor to go to the point where they could say that the NCLs MCLs were not being exceeded.  

They weren't asking to find out what the actual level was.  Moreover, when they got the data back after this colloquy it turned out that all of the uranium level data was still unacceptable, and therefore you have requested that it be done again.  I would point out to you if you don't ask for enough machine time for those spectrometers you are going to get the same bad data again and it is on your budget.

MS. NAKASHIMA:  We are going to be working with the Department of Health Services.  We are consulting with them on the appropriate test methods.  And I know they have been in contact with you or trying to talk to you.

DR. ESPOSITO:  And we agree.

MS. NAKASHIMA:  So we are going to be working together with the Department of Health Services.

DR. ESPOSITO:  We agree with respect to time that is required to be spent in spectrometers and the methods used. 

MS. NAKASHIMA:  Did you talk to them already? 

DR. ESPOSITO:  Yes.  I have.

MR. DOTSON:  Okay.  We are over our time.  Last comment.

MS. TILLMAN:  Last comment.  I don't think    I really would like to recommend that we look at having the training done again, that she mentioned.  Because we have new people on the committee.  And I am one of the individuals that did not receive notice about the training.  So I just would like to recommend that we look into that because, you know, she is holding us for data accountable through the training and not everybody has that information.

MR. DOTSON:  Any comment to Joanne's comment?

MR. ROBINSON:  It wasn't to Joanne's question.  

MR. SCHWAB:  Prior to that, yes.  Joanne, we are working to set that up.

MR. DOTSON:  Under the committee report, you are going to have something to say on that?  

MR. SCHWAB:  Uh huh.

MR. ROBINSON:  One quick thing, on the pistol range, when you order a study for that, you know that lead is going to be the primary thing, but there are other things, arsenic, mercury.  Do you ask for what is out there in the report?  Do you actually channel and then direct it? 

MS. NAKASHIMA:  It's with the project manager.  I am not exactly sure.   

MR. DOTSON:  Okay.  Public comment.  Okay.  Now we are going to have Mr. Vikrant Sood give us a presentation on the Richmond General Plan update.

MS. MCLAUGHLIN:  I just want to thank you, Mr. Vikrant Soog, for coming.  I asked, after we spoke, I think a couple of months ago, about having a presentation from the general plan update consultant that the City of Richmond has hired.  I asked that they send a representative from the MIG class.  The consultant company send a representative.  I think it is really important that we have that connection with what is happening with the general plan and then we can have them understand how important this CAG's work is and how serious we take the concerns of this area along our shoreline.  

And I was glad you could come early to kind of hear some of the discussion.  It is- you probably noticed how the concerns run deep and your work with DTSC is a very important one.  And I just want to say that there will be no putting one's head in the sand.  So I was lucky enough, due to the kindness of Daniel (inaudible) the head of this company bring him out to see the Zeneca site along with Sherry Padgett here, and he seems to be very impressed with the concerns that we have.  So we just hope that as you inform us that you will also continue to inform others in the company and also our staff members how serious we take this and how this community will not be putting its head in the sand, regardless of whether reports are full enough.  

We'll keep coming back to saying they need to be full.  And, you know, as mayor, I will certainly be continuing to advocate for this community group and the expanded group that we represent.  So just so you know, it's that important.  So thanks for being here.

MR. SOOD:  Thank you.  Can everybody hear me?  Thank you so enough for inviting us.  This is obviously an important issue.  So we do understand that it is a very important issues for the CAG here, and the purpose of us coming here to this meeting was to acknowledge the fact that there is some important work going on here and that the information that you generate should then flow into the general planning process.  

So I am here, basically, to hear from you what you have, to record the comments and the concerns that you have regarding this site, and for this area and see how to feed directly in the development of it.  I did want to go over very, very briefly    I know I have about 30 minutes.  I want to let you know, we are here for developing the plan and just to let you know where we are in terms of developing the plan.  And, again, I apologize (inaudible) and Elizabeth who are working on the project with me and couldn't be here because there is a meeting of the General Advisory Committee, a meeting at the same time, otherwise they would be here.  

Also this is not the last opportunity for us to come here.  This is the very first response to your request.  We can come again whenever you find that you need more information.  We can come back and share with you what is coming out the general plan.  So as you can see, there is the tract in the middle, which is how we are going to develop the products for the general plan cutting through right in the middle which is labeled here the "Land Use Alternatives," the (inaudible) of the outreach process where the (inaudible) people work for the community, what the issues were, what they think the (inaudible) are and the priorities are.  And that was then summarized as a general plan (inaudible) work and had very few copies here.  It is also available on the website and that document addresses all the various aspects of what is going in the general plan.  

And in addition to that there are a number of elements we added, usually not part of the regular general plan because there are such big concerns in the community.  One of them is the health aspect.  This is probably the first time any community in this country is going to do a health policy as part of their general plan.  And they are working it up and they got funding from the California Endowment to do this general plan.  So that is also an education element which has never been done before for any community in the country.  So they are excited to be part of the process and thankful for the City of Richmond to give an opportunity to try out some of these concepts.  

Currently what the general plan advisory committee is discussing are different alternatives for almost every parcel in the City of Richmond which includes the sites that you are concerned with.  I can answer questions if you have any about what is the range of alternatives that you are discussing for CEQA analysis, the California Environmental Quality Act, so that the guidelines suggest that or recommend that you study it.  They all have to be feasible, but it is a range of alternatives. 

For example, these are the range of things from the community.  So people do want to see, probably, on this side and the business mix on this side, we haven't shut any voice out.  But we need to, as you are doing this, go back and see what is feasible, what (inaudible) remediation has to be done on the site.  That's where we are.  The next step is to go to the community for testing with them what they think.  Again (inaudible) are the alternatives.  That is going to be March and April.  I asked (inaudible) to invite you all to come to the workshops.  I will pass it out very soon.  So that is pretty much it.  That is    you know, if you have questions about the general plan, then I can answer those questions right now.

DR. RABOVSKY:  Now or you want to wait until the end? 

MR. SOOD:  No.  More information on the general plan.

DR. RABOVSKY:  Talking about the land use, before the CAG was formed, before the CAG was formed there had been a plan at some point to build houses or apartments or condos, residential units.  Is that going to be part of    are you going to be considering that?  Is there any discussion of that?  Is that on the horizon?  Is that something that you may have to deal with?

MR. SOOD:  That is true.  It was suggested and it has    it is one of the your activities.  And as I was saying, we have to bracket the range of (inaudible) for every site, even if it is not feasible if it requires something like the mediation to make the project happen.  Then we are bound to consider it.

MS. DOTSON:  I have a document that I got out of the library when it first came to my attention that they were cleaning up the site.  And the document is dated 1953.  And it states that where the Seaport warehouse and projects were out of all of the housing projects in the city of Richmond, that particular property the federal government said could not be redeveloped.  Okay.  I don't know who    how it came about that they about gave an approval, and also across the track, where the Crescent Park is, and I guess all the way down were (inaudible) or whatever and stuff.  There should have been a buffer zone and the action says a buffer zone.  

So in essence, the businesses that was built there, after the projects were torn down, should not have been there.  So that was in 1953, and then it was in 2002 when they found out that they were going to be cleaning up the site, you know, that it's obvious that, you know, we are still here.  This is 2002 to 2007 and stuff.  Right.  That you can't build nothing there, you know.  So it should remain open    open space.  Yes.  It was a joint meeting with the Housing Authority, City Council, and the Redevelopment Agency.  

And so I think that you should stick to that document.  I have it.  I have it here with me.  I didn't bring no copy.  I mean, I have it, but I can get you a copy if I give it to Whitney.  It is in the library, but I have it so that you have it accessible to you, and it was biological chemical and germ warfare.  You need to get the book, "A Higher Form of Killing:  Clouds of Secrecy."  They are spraying all of the bacteria at this site.  DTSC has not even tested for bacteria or germ warfare at the site, you know.  So    and I talked to Lynn about that.  The Department of Army needs to be called in and Army Corps of Engineers was all involved in this so, they know, you know, so it should not be developed, period, for nothing.  Wait, wait, wait.  

MR. SOOD:  You said it would be remediated through the open space.

MS. DOTSON:  Probably people shouldn't be walking through the property.  They haven't characterized the germ warfare stuff.  In those two books you will see that they talk about East Bay cities as well as San Francisco, what they did what they did and stuff, you know.  The other issue is that the people that live in the projects, the Seaport warehouse and projects, some of us are sitting here on this committee.  And the City- it needs to be as a part of the general plan that we need to be treated fairly for our healthcare.  

You know, it is too many people that is dying, sick with cancer, and it is just like being just brushed up.  Well, you don't- you don't count.  And the National Institute of Health was involved in that, and if I am not mistaken, the National Institute of Health put in 300 some thousand dollars to a grant to impress the Park people, so they was all a part of the injecting into the black men the syphilis, and the U.S. Department of Health, the health departments all across the this country, you know.

MS. PADGETT:  I have a question about the Knox Freeway corridor Corridor planPlan.  It was a plan that was separate from the general plan.  It is a specific plan, and it is what we are currently operating under.  And that is what this area is operating under.  Will any of the good work that was put into the Knox Freeway corridor plan be transferred into the new general plan, or is it all being scrapped?  And before you answer that, of all of the City documents that I have read, the Knox Freeway corridor plan happens to be one of the better.  

It was written about, I want to say, 20 years ago or so.  And it was- it was written- it appears that the community at the time and the committee that got together to put that corridor plan in place had a vision as people who were visiting the City, drove through the City, and as well as the people who occupied the City, the way they were to live in the City and work in the City.  

They talked about making sure that residential areas were not abutting up against either industrial or the use of, say, the harbor or they seemed to be cognizant of this idea of putting fairly large changes in zones in place so that you move from, say, a residential into a light commercial into a heavier commercial and then into possibly industrial or, let's say, the port area.  And what is has me a little stumped here by your suggestion that this area be used for    or be considered for residential is the use of surrounding area for industrial purposes and it not having any buffer between it and people.  So if you could maybe answer that or respond to it.

MR. SOOD:  Again, I do have to go back and get you the correct information as to what the plan is to use.  But all the specific plans that have all of been developed for the City will be incorporated into the general plan.  

MS. PADGETT:  In their entirety? 

MR. SOOD:  This is the time that people are also wanting to look at everything fresh.  For example, if there is    if the specific plans we are looking at are a very small area, we are now broadening the area that you want to look at.  So, for example, the current general plan is the discussion about the port shoreline.  So there are broader    so issues that need to be addressed and in that context under that specific plan.  We wouldn't want to keep parts of the specific plan.  We don't want to create conflict between users.  Those are simple very good plans and guidelines.  We wouldn't want to discard them.  But this is also the opportunity for the community to look at whatever was done for the specific plan and see if that is still existence with the division.  If it is then, yes, it would be.  But if it isn't, this is a chance to modify it.  I can get you more specifics on that.  That is my understanding.

MS. ABBOTT:  I have addressed some of the planning meetings in the past.  So I am not going to go into my personal particulars at this time.  However, in the last couple of weeks there have been rather extensive coverage of projections of global warming.  And BCDC has, you know, basically, you know, put forward maps about what would happen with rising shorelines and sea levels.  Are you considering this when you look at putting, you know, housing on those lands that are right there?

MR. SOOD:  Yes.

MS. ABBOTT:  Are you looking at doing sea walls?  Is that what you are thinking about? 

MR. SOOD:  We haven't come to the point of developing specific strategies.  We are still in the process of getting all of the information and seeing whether that means there are opportunities.  We do have the maps and they will be part of it.  The information on the maps will be part of the general plan.

MS. ABBOTT:  Does the public have access to these? 

MR. SOOD:  Absolutely.  I would have to get back as to where it is on the website.  If it isn't on the website then it would be    it is public information. 

MS. ABBOTT:  With the projections? 

MR. SOOD:  With the projections.  All of them are projections.  I think the maps project three feet sea rise in shore areas.

MS. ABBOTT:  This was an area where the shoreline    it was a very different shoreline originally. 

MR. SOOD:  That is true, and it had other implications of the flooding and toxins leaking.

MR. MUNOZ:  I have a couple of comments, and I guess, for me very serious concerns.  And that is that at least for some of the recent development that has taken place at Marina Bay that has ignored the needs of disabled people.  You have town homes being built where basically you have four stories above a garage.  There is no way to accommodate disabled people.  The elderly and hopefully all of us will make it to that point    I certainly hope to make it to the elderly stage    but just in case I am not that healthy at that point, I wouldn't want to be forced to move out of my home because of all of these homes being built.  

Options are very limited because housing is very tight, so saying you do have options to go buy somewhere else is really not true given the tight housing market and the fact that we have a large baby boomer population that will be retiring pretty soon.  It really surprises me why those housing developments have been allowed to be built in Richmond to begin with.  I would like that to be considered into this.  The other thing is that I think the country is moving back to multi generational family living for many reasons I don't want to go into.  And it goes back to being able to have kids and elderly living together which with four story housing you really can't afford to be able to do that.  

The other is also the height limits.  When    if there were discussions about building housing on the site, we are talking about pretty significant height limits.  My concern about that is that the area is    it is on the flight path of a lot of migratory birds.  It is right on the waterfront.  It is supposed to be for everyone to enjoy.  And I think that the height limits on that will really impact not just humans living there that wouldn't live there, but those that would live there, but the migratory birds that we are trying to protect by trying to clean up some of these lands.  Are any of these issues being taken into consideration in the plan? 

MR. SOOD:  Yes.  They will be considered when we do more detailed analysis of impacts of some of the proposals.  Right now, you know.  Right now we are looking at what people think can happen once we hear of that and consolidate and paint a picture of the City.  Then we get into a very detailed space.  But it is a good point that you make because there is lots of problems that occur in the community that they would rather not see high rises along the shoreline because that means a smaller footprint.  So it is a good point to make, and it is a good thing to improve.

MR. DOTSON:  I have Sherry, Tarnel, Pablo, Dr. Brunner, Simms and Dan.  

DR. BRUNNER:  I just wanted to mention we and the Health Department are working with MIG and also the City of Richmond to incorporate a health element into the general plan.  Some of these things we are looking at are first environmental impacts, particularly interested in air pollution its impact on asthma, looking at transportation and its impact of air pollution the whole issue of the Port of Oakland that comes through Richmond and the transportation around that.  So some of things we are looking at are air pollution and its impact.  We are also looking at the opportunities for people to exercise, the whole issue of the epidemic of diabetes and obesity, access to healthy foods, access throughout all of the communities for recreational opportunities.  Those are some the issues we are looking at.  We are looking at injuries, accidents in terms of transportation, pedestrians, bicycles, the ability for people to safely move around the community in something other than an SUV.  

Those are a broad view of the issues we are looking at, and obviously people in West County have always had to look at what are the ill effects of storing and current use of toxics on the environment and people.  So it is very interesting and we are going to be participating in a lot of these community meetings and holding some special forums on the health effect.

MR. DOTSON:  Simms.

MR. THOMPSON:  One of the things that should be taken into consideration with this general plan, and it wasn't carried out when the City of Richmond was laid out.  I will give you an example.  South of Ohio, they built a lot of residential homes and everything, and at that particular time they did not bring in a whole a lot of dirt to fill in.  They just brought in what they needed to dredge out the channels.  Right now, as I speak to you, there are homes between 23rd Street and Harbor Way on the south of Ohio that have water standing in them as I speak now.  People got two and three sump pumps underneath their homes.  They are being problematically bothered with mold and things like that.  

These things need to be taken into consideration because it's already been speculated that ice    the artic is melting, the ice fields, all of these homes and things that is over on that shoreline is going to be flooded when the water level changes.  Have you considered all of that? 

MR. SOOD:  The change because of the level of warming?  That is part of the discussion of the comments that were made earlier.  And, in fact, you know, it's been considered it probably wouldn't happen in the city of Richmond, but other cities are now considering having a separate element of the general plan that is used for global warming.  So that could be considered, but in this case at least its not public safety, public health and safety.

MR. DOTSON:  Dan.  

MR. SCHWAB:  I think you can hear me pretty well.  I have two questions for you.  The first is about the scope of this plan.  You said this is reviewing every parcel in the City of Richmond.  Did you mean every undeveloped parcel?  And the second question is in this process the end result is a plan that becomes law when passed by the City Council.  Is that right?

MR. SOOD:  Yes, when it is adopted by the City Council.  And then the first part of your question is the general plan has to be looked at for the entire city.  We are focussing on under utilized parcels, areas that have been significantly (inaudible) over the last 50 or hundred years.  But that is the focus, but we have to look at the rest of the City as well.  

For example, in part of the work we are doing is (inaudible) and we are finding that the City is very short on funds in the parts of the programs.  So there are certain amenities that you are not changing (inaudible) the land use but you have to provide libraries or workable community centers so every part of the City will have to be looked at even though it is built up.  

MR. SCHWAB:  Thank you.

MS. MCLAUGHLIN:  Yes.  My question revolves around where this suggestion originated, to examine, or at least keep open, the possibility of residential for the site.  And my    having looked at just briefly at some of the documents, I believe that there was a statement coming out of the one of the TAC meetings, the Technical Advisory Committee meetings, where that option was left open.  So my question and concern is    the Technical Advisory Committee being made up of staff and consultants, is that option    was that option    did that come out of that meeting to specifically keep the option of residential open for this site, or did it come out of a community group?  I mean, I realize that the community groups may have said, "Well, we can look at residential for the shoreline or whatever."  But specifically for this site, did that come out of the TAC?

MR. SOOD:  I would have to get back to you about that.  The TAC is composed of City staff.  But I believe    and I have to go back and check, but I think it is coming out of the staff, and they are reviewing it today.  I can get back to you on it.  

MS. MCLAUGHLIN:  Yeah.  I think to    to me it will be very important to    when the output of the general plan comes forward at various stages, that it will come forward, that is to identify clearly who is suggesting something because those    in the past this site was recommended for those high rise residential with fans underneath these highrises that were suggested to whisk away the toxins.  And that    you know, that kind of thinking is something that we have been redirecting here, and yet old culture changes slowly.  And we have also experienced recently a $35 million financial debacle in our city which was a statement on a lot of deficiencies.  We have come a long way, but we are still experiencing some of those deficiencies within certain departments.  And this is not a reflection on any particular person in our planning department.  What it is saying    or in any other department.  

What it is saying is that we are reinventing things and that takes time.  So I would just ask that the consultants start to put a critical eye and work with the staff members in understanding that there has been a lot of work here on this committee specifically on this site; whereas our planning department is looking at the whole city.  There are some    there is more expertise on this site coming from people in this room than from    look at the experts that we have, and giving them their    certainly their credit, and I work with them all the time, and I want to continue to build those good relationships.  

But we have to understand that people who spend hours and hours and hours going through documents and documents and documents on this kind of stuff might have a little more expertise.  So it is just something that I am kind of putting out there.  I appreciate it.

MR. DOTSON:  My turn.  One of the recommendations that I made in one of the earlier G PAC meetings was that there be some interaction between the G PAC and the Technical Advisory Committee, especially in the initial formulation of alternatives to be included in the general plan.  I just wanted to reiterate that right now.  

MS. GRAVES:  Yes.  And I also want to say, as far as the site specifically, I really question who is putting forward that this should still be considered for residential.  Because when it became known they wanted 18 story buildings on this site that would block views from four plus cities, the Civic Center meetings that we had, public meetings, there were at least four of them that I attended, and I think they were four or five years ago, were packed past fire marshal limits with citizens against having 18 plus stories on this site.  So the citizens, I think, were quite vocal in saying they did not want high rises on this site.  And I think it has been pretty consistent with the Toll Brothers developments as well.  Citizens do not want high rises along the shoreline.

MR. SOOD:  I do want to clarify that whenever we do hear various comments from the community it is (inaudible), and then we make determinations about what needs to be put forward for the community comments.  For example, if there is an idea that you think is inappropriate that is being pushed forward by a certain member of the meeting, there could be a smaller section of the meetings.  We have to put that forward and the integrity of the process hopefully will bring more information there on the decisions.  For example, the G PAC is (inaudible) plan right now, so it isn't    it doesn't matter who brought the information forward, if as a community everyone agreed to it, it will be shot down.  For example    but we have to go through the    we have to maintain the integrity of the process.  We are looking at the whole city, and we can't shoot down ideas on our own because that would be compromising the process.  But I do understand your frustration that it has been a process and everybody has made their views very clear, and I can understand there is frustration with the G PAC. 

MS. GRAVES:  I have to respond to that.  The history in Richmond as far as development has been that the citizens have been ignored.  And I won't say it is just certain people or just the developers or just certain people that are involved in City office.  We are trying to move away from that.  But in recent history, the citizens have been steamrolled.  And there has been a lot of opposition to recent developments, and still they went and approvals were given of plans over citizens, very vocal citizens in discussion in public meetings.  And that is the history.  And so there is concern that the citizens will be ignored again.  

MR. MUNOZ:  I live in Marina Bay, and one of the    and I understand that for a lot of the reasons the big push for developing high rises and really packing people in like mice, really, has been because of revenue, taxes and so on.  That has been really a big influence or, you know, power in the City.  One of the things that is missing and that I hope you guys take into consideration in the area is that there is no full service supermarket in this area.  

Right now if we are    the City of Richmond is losing a lot of tax revenue to the City of El Cerrito because a lot of people from the area go shopping at El Cerrito because they have much better selection of supermarkets and so on, and also to Marin County.  So if we really are serious about trying to build responsibly, ecologically, and all these wonderful things that we like to throw out, we really need to make it possible for people not to have to drive 10 miles out of their homes to another city to take the tax revenue and use gas and everything else.  

Again, something that we have also been making a lot of noise about, and, as Carolyn said, just ignored at the City level.

MR. SOOD:  It's one of the main things that the City is now looking at is providing more full service grocery stores in the City because the tax, if you thought that it is one of the key things that they are looking at in terms of (inaudible) is access to healthy food.

MS. PADGETT:  We have two more commenters, and I think we need to move on. 

MS. ABBOTT:  As someone who lives near the shoreline but inland a little bit    I am in the panhandle annex    I went to the meeting at the    I think it was Booker T. Anderson, and a lot of people from my neighborhood were there.  And they are very opposed to having their views destroyed by high rises on Shoreline, which was something that should be protected for all citizens, especially given the nature of an overly urbanized greedy <gritty> inner city that most of us live in.  We need that sort of breathing room.  

It is also    you know, it would definitely affect negatively our    not only our view but our property values to have our view of the Bay blocked by 18 story structures.  If high rises with fans to blow toxics away were to be built there, where do you think that bad air would go?  The wind, the prevailing wind, you know, is going to come right into my neighborhood, right into Crescent Park.  And I really don't think you can construct fans that are going to like, blow it over the Bay.  Even if you do it is going to land in somebody else's backyard.  I really just think this needs some rethinking in a really serious way.  And it is very appalling to hear that the community wants high rises on the shoreline.  I have not heard that from the community.   

MR. SOOD:  I apologize if I mischaracterized it.  I said we have also heard some people say there should be high rises, currently the alternatives we have (inaudible) along the shoreline. 

MR. ROBINSON:  I have a question that is about this project, the Zeneca project as well as the general.  So I am specific to the general.  When a project gets a permit, it is because it is consistent with the general plan and all of the elements, the circulation, the health and safety, developmental and the other elements that are there.  And what we are finding on this project is that it really wasn't consistent in particular.  When it comes to obtaining a permit under this general plan, how does this new improved rubber hit the road so that everyone isn't served poorly in the process that we have.  The community isn't well served, actually, the developer wasn't well served.  And so how can we proceed in this so we can correct these kind of mistakes?  

MR. SOOD:  It is about setting development standards in the general plan as part of the zoning or as far as the land use.  And that is something that we have to work on very carefully.  For example, you know, the contaminated site is one example.  There is also the hillside that is going to cause landslides, other safety problems.  There are currently are a number of safety mechanisms that are put in place.  So it is hard to follow and hard to understand, and it is not comprehensive in some ways.  So that is where you have leverage as a community to set the development standards high and to then expect the developers to follow suit and then it has to be enforced so that is there as well.  

One of things we are developing as far as the health policy is an adaptation to it.  So, for example, in the future if there are any projects that come through that may be consistent with the general plan, they may be consistent with the development guidelines.  But you would then have to do a health impact assessment of those individual projects to be able to make this determination whether they should go forward or have a    so there is some negotiation that needs to be done at that point.  So it is an implementation, and beyond that it just depends on the community.

MR. ROBINSON:  With it being somewhat fragmented, how can the community be involved to participate?  Do we get to the permitting committee meetings, or what is the best step? 

MR. SOOD:  I think that is not part of my skills.  I can get back an answer to you about that, but it is beyond what I can comment on.  Immediately what comes to mind is community engagement, from my experience, and that is not necessarily a comprehensive answer.  We do want, as I am saying, to develope some implementation language that is easy for the community to use.  For example, not (inaudible) with houses went from Kaiser to develop a (inaudible) for neighborhoods and also the specific institute is developing neighborhood levels (inaudible), so there are a number of studies or projects that are going on in the community and it is our objective to tie them all together and to provide things that help you to easily understand what the impacts are.  A lot of this is not in the projects but also programs and policies.

MR. DOTSON:  I think also another response to that portion would be to get involved in the meetings relative to updating the general plan.  Do you want to indicate when the meetings are?  

MR. SOOD:  On the front cover of the report, these they weren't    I can hand these out.

MR. DOTSON:  We are running short of time.  So we are going to move into committee updates.  

MS. TILLMAN:  I just want to get the website.

MR. SOOD:  If you look on the packet, it is right in the middle of the page.  The website is on the cover and then on the inside.  And that is actually the website.

MS. MCLAUGHLIN:  Thank you, Mr. Sood, for coming.  We really appreciate it.

MR. DOTSON:  Okay.  Committee updates?  Administrative Support Committee.

MS. PADGETT:  I don't have a report for the Administrative Support Committee. at Athe last CAG meeting.  ,  What what I said I would do was to volunteer for a month to shepherd the Technical Support Subcommittee through the interviews of the technical services contractors.  So we are still looking for a volunteer for the Support Services Committee, and we are going to, maybe, leave that here for another discussion, as soon as I finish with my update on the Technical Support Subcommittee.  

The Technical Support Subcommittee met, and we agreed that contacts would be made to the seven contractors that are on Exhibit B of the Memorandum of Agreement.  And those initial contacts were made this last week.  Calls were made to all seven firms, and initially all seven firms said that they were interested, and then two firms got back to us this last week or within the last couple of days saying they would pass on the opportunity.  One is CHT2M Hill, and the other is Environ.  So those two firms are going to pass on the opportunity, but the other five are very interested.  And of those five firms, we are going to interview all of them this next week, Monday, Tuesday, and Wednesday evenings.  

The Technical Subcommittee is Steven Linsley, Joe Robinson, Michael Esposito, Ethel Dotson, and myself, and Dan Schwab has said that he may be able to participate at least one of those nights as well.

DR. RABOVSKY:  Henry Clark is not on the committee? 

MS. PADGETT:  Henry Clark is also on the committee.  We have sent him e mails and left messages, and we have not been able to make contact.  We just can't seem to make contact, but we are trying to get him involved.

MR. DOTSON:  I know he is interested.  The reason why he is not here tonight was because he missed the last G PAC meeting in which he is also on.  So he attended that meeting.

MS. PADGETT:  I apologize for overlooking Henry's name on the list.  He has been on all of the e mails, and I have left voice messages for his phone.  So we are trying to include Henry here in the process.  We are trying to include Dr. Henry Park Clark in the process.  Okay.  To keep going here, maybe we could open it up for discussion about support services.  We're still looking for a volunteer on the Support Services Committee.  We need a chair.  We are looking for a chair for the Support Services Committee.  

Well, I think it is still open then.  There is just    without a volunteer and without a chair, we are having a difficult time putting that part of the process together.  And it takes someone overseeing it to move it forward.  We have interviews for    that we need to be set up for the facilitator as well as support services, administrative support to get copies and some of the things that DTSD DTSC has been doing.  The responsible party is volunteering $3,000 a month for things like our transcription service, facilitator, and administrative support services.  And we need the Support Services Committee to get that going.  So the technical support is moving along, but the administrative support part of it needs some shepherding.

MS. TILLMAN:  Excuse me, Sherry.  Are any other company representatives still here for the project? 

MS. PADGETT:  No.  They left.

MR. DOTSON:  Did you have a question regarding this?

MS. TILLMAN:  All of the meetings are from 6:00 to 9:00.  Seniors are not going to come out at 6:00 to 9:00 p.m. in the evening.  They missed the 25th Senior Center where the majority of the seniors go because they live in senior housing on 24th and Nevins.  So they need to talk to us so we can tell them about our community because they are still not going to reach the population.

MS. DOTSON:  Excuse me, sir.  Are they leaving from Cherokee?  Could they come back in a for minute?  Excuse me? 

MS. TILLMAN:  They need to be here to hear what I have to say since they are part of our community.  My concern is, number one, I was reviewing a workshop date.  And all of     

MS. MCLAUGHLIN:  The general plan people are gone.

MS. TILLMAN:  How do I get in contact with them? 

MR. DOTSON:  The contact information should be on here.  I can get it to you.

MS. TILLMAN:  They still need to know that our community is really not being served.  There is a senior citizen center in North Richmond, and one on 25th and McDonald.  So, come on, there is a senior citizen center. 

MR. DOTSON:  I agree with you.

MR. MUNOZ:  Could we move on to the report?

MS. TILLMAN:  Excuse me.  I asked for this time.  So, please, let me finish.  Thank you.  So anyway, give me the information so that I can contact the gentlemen.  And this is part of the problem of getting something at a meeting.  And we have not had time to sit down and review the documents so we can make public comments.

MR. DOTSON:  I'll get you that information.  Okay.

MS. DOTSON:  Number one, I saw Cherokee leaving.  The question is what has happened with the computers?  Because e mails are flying all over the place.  Those of us that don't have computers are completely left out of the loop.  Okay.  So when are they    Cherokee can answer that question.  They have to answer.  Otherwise if the computers are not coming forth tomorrow or whatever, then the e mails and stuff needs to stop by completely leaving our staff out of the loop of what is happening.  

MR. SCHWAB:  Do you want to take that on, Ethel?  Do you want to make it happen? 

MS. DOTSON:  I am asking him now. 

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKERDOUG MOSTELLER:  I can respond to that.  We have two computers right.  Now we can deliver them tomorrow, if you would like.  And we can have two more computers.

MS. DOTSON:  Laptops? 

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKERDOUG MOSTELLER:  The agreement was it was laptops or desktops.  

MS. DOTSON:  I need a laptop.

MR. DOTSON:  I think all of those discussions should be via the Administrative Committee and not directly with the Cherokee Simeon at one of these meetings. 

MS. TILLMAN:  We have only been waiting since June of 2005.

MS. DOTSON:  Let him answer. 

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKERDOUG MOSTELLER:  I would like to know who that should be coordinated with.

MS. ABBOTT:  Is that a problem?  We don't have a volunteer.

MS. DOTSON:  The chair for now.

MR. MUNOZ:  I understand the need to move and press along on this because people do need to have access to them, and I understand that.  But my point all along and I am glad that the chair has done such a great job on developing the MOUMOA, but I wouldn't want us to rush right at the last minute because we have signed an agreement and not having done our job as a CAG because all of us are not responsible.  We are not here to say I want that done and that done and something else.  I wouldn't want us to say Whitney will take care of it and then drop the rest of it.  

MS. DOTSON:  He is the chair for now.

MR. MUNOZ:  I understand that, but my point is that before things start being set up and structured or given away or whatever happens, that we have a plan in place written up with agreement, "Okay, this is going to be handed over to you.  Here is the agreement.  You sign.  Here is the agreement.  You sign.  This is the money for it.  The administrative support.  We sign.  We agree.  Everything is to my own personal satisfaction and comfort level."  I want everything to be clearly documented, not just all of a sudden just open up the shop and say here, go for it.

MR. DOTSON:  And I would like to retract my offer for me    to contact me.  And I think the contact should be between and through the Administrative Committee or through DTSD DTSC at this point, because I absolutely agree with Pablo.

MS. DOTSON:  All these e mails that got stopped, most folks communicate with each other.  

MS. PADGETT:  To stop the squabbling, I am going to do this for one more month, and I am going to coordinate and oversee the Administrative Services Committee for another month to make sure that we get these computers distributed.  Before they are distributed, we need to have a meeting.  And the meeting    we already had a Support Services Committee meeting previously where we talked about the methods that we would go through in accepting these computers and distributing them out to CAG members in need to make sure that we didn't have liability going forward and relating to the computers and making sure we understood which members had them or for what duration and if a member left the Committee under what circumstances those computers would come back and get back into Cherokee's hands.  We are dealing with property here, so this is property passing from one hand to another.  

I have a full plate with the Technical Support Services Committee.  I can tell you it is really a whole lot of work, but I will do this one too to cut all the squabbling out and to also get these people some computers so everyone can be on the same   

MS. TILLMAN:  These people? 

MS. PADGETT:  All of us.

MS. TILLMAN:  There is three.  Me and Ethel and Simms.

MS. PADGETTMS. TILLMAN:  All of us are African American and you say "these people."  So you should say all of the CAG members that use computers.

MR. DOTSON:  Let's calm it down.   

MS. TILLMAN:  You know what?  All of this should have been done before now.  They knew we needed these computers since June.

MR. MUNOZ:  We just need volunteers.  I do not feel comfortable just dropping everything on Sherry.  We need more volunteers, period.

MS. DOTSON:  Let me get back.  Hold on.  I want to finish what I was dealing with a while ago.  Can you get back to me?  Because it's a matter of process.  Give me this.  Number one, we need a facilitator.

MR. MUNOZ:  This is disrespectful to Sherry who has done a tremendous amount of work for this CAG.

MS. TILLMAN:  Let them leave.

MS. DOTSON:  Let me finish saying what I was going to say.  Okay. 

MR. DOTSON:  Hold on.  DTSC.  I would like an explanation. 

MS. FOWLER:  We said last month that if this came down to race on an issue that DTSD    

MR. DOTSON:  This is not race.  This is a discussion.

MS. FOWLER:  You have Sherry crying at the table.  

MS. DOTSON:  Who said something about race?  

MS. FOWLER:  The behavior is inappropriate.  You should really address    everybody in the room should stop in the meeting and address Sherry's concerns.  That would be my approach.  It is not about computers.  It is not about who gets what.  It is about you have a CAG member who has devoted a year and a half    

MS. DOTSON:  Number one, wait a minute.  Number one, I had the floor.  I was going to be speaking to the issue of    that's why I handed out these papers, as a matter of process.  Number one, when this CAG first started, we should have gotten a facilitator.  And I talked to you about that.  Okay.

MS. FOWLER:  We agreed.  

MS. DOTSON:  That would solve the problem that Sherry shouldn't even have to be going through this, if we had a facilitator.  That's why I had it with me.  Now when it came up on the agenda and I got Jean to copy it off the Internet onto your website on the technical assistance grant.  And it says    okay, Technical Assistance HSC Section 253 5848 allows for a CAG to request a technical assistance grant tagged from the responsible party    hold on.  

MR. ROBINSON:  How many times have we discussed this?  We have discussed this so many times.  Put it to rest.

MS. DOTSON:  It says that you have to go about it    let me finish please.

MR. ROBINSON:  Finish what? 

MR. MUNOZ:  You don't let anyone else finish.

MS. DOTSON:  I had the floor a while ago when they were in the room.

MS. MCLAUGHLIN:  Could you say it in a nice way? 

MS. DOTSON:  Sorry about that.  It says here the purpose of these grants is to provide funding for CAG to hire a technical expert to provide technical experts within the CAG and the responsibility party is not mandated to move on the CAG request.  And the selections of the technical expert should be made utilizing federal EPA guidelines, which can be found at the website.  I had Jean to download this for me.  Okay.  And it says that    this is the part of the process.  Okay.  Number one, all of this    we should not be interviewing people next week.  Okay.  It says here the comment    this is under the EPA federal regulations, final decision.

MS. FOWLER:  We are not operating under federal regulations.

MS. DOTSON:  This is your website.

MS. FOWLER:  Ethel, we not operating.  Do you want to hear me?  

MS. DOTSON:  Why do you have this? 

MS. FOWLER:  Ethel, because under RCRA we are operating under the federal guidelines for USEPA.  This is not a RCRA site.

MS. DOTSON:  This comes out of your mouth. 

MS. FOWLER:  I know it does, Ethel.  It is the wrong portion.  It says given the Community Advisory Group, yes, you can request a CAG grant.  I gave everybody a letter.  Cal EPA has a grant.  Application is available before the end of May to apply for the grant.  You each have the letter.  If you are talking about the federal laws and statutes, this site is not governed by them.

MS. DOTSON:  Says who?

MS. FOWLER:  Ethel, it is the statute.  It's the law.  We are a regulatory agency.  We do not have to    

MS. DOTSON:  Do you get federal funds from EPA?

MS. FOWLER:  Only on a RCRA permitted site.  This is not a RCRA permitted site.  It is not.

MS. DOTSON:  Can I ask you a question?  Since you guys are so insensitive about any type of racial statements.

MR. DOTSON:  I wish everybody would sit down and give us the courtesy of having a discussion. 

MS. TILLMAN:  We have talked about    

MR. SCHWAB:  Whitney, take control of the meeting, please.

MR. DOTSON:  Everyone sit down.  

MR. SCHWAB:  For the side conversation, sit and wait until after the meeting.

MR. ROBINSON:  I will sit down if we can have some ground rules. 

MS. TILLMAN:  I was asking her a question.

MR. DOTSON:  Finish your portion. 

MS. TILLMAN:  What is the process where I can bring it to the attention of the powers that be that we have not had the technical assistance, and we have been telling you this since June of 2005.   

MS. FOWLER:  It is not the process   

MS. TILLMAN:  What is the process? 

MS. FOWLER:  You have actually been going through the process.  You guys have before you an offer unlike any other CAG in the State of California, probably within the United States.  Cherokee has put up $250,000 for the next 18 months to assist this CAG on a technical basis plus give administrative support.  That is literally unheard of.  That took a tremendous    that took a tremendous amount of effort on your behalf, on Cherokee's behalf, on DTSD's behalf.  You guys around this table ought to be celebrating that rather than fighting about how you are going to disperse what equipment.

MS. TILLMAN:  Okay.  Number two, question number two     

MS. FOWLER:  Let me finish.  So you have, since June, since you guys have been operating, you guys don't think about how much you have accomplished.  Think about it.  You guys are coming every single month.  That too is unheard of in the State of California.  You guys are doing a great job.  You are reviewing documents.  You are submitting comments to DTSD.  DTSD is literally looking at your advice and taking that and incorporating it into our comments back to the responsible party.  

That is accomplishing a tremendous amount.  We are not obligated    as a regulatory agency in the State of California, we are not obligated at any point in time to get grants for you as an organization.  That is not our function.  Our function is to do what we did tonight.  We brought you a letter.  We said Cal EPA is giving a really easy grant.  And it is a simple grant to apply for.  And it is easy to get that grant.  

Now, Sherry said, "I don't know why we need a grant at this point given Cherokee."  Well, think of it.  You might want a different kind of a grant.  You might want an additional 10,000 or 20,000 that comes out of Cal EPA.  That is our obligation to you.  Our obligation is to provide you with as much information to make you a functioning group so that you can function at the best way possible to provide us back advice.  And I think we have done that.  You guys have requested information.  We have provided it, but we have to provide it and we have to operate within the boundaries of a regulatory agency.  That is who we are. 

MS. TILLMAN:  Now, can I say something?  Okay.  Then the next question, unfortunately, and I    you know, unfortunately you guys are so sensitive about anything that is indicating a racial statement.  But look at the reality of the situation.  Of all of the CAG members on this committee, four people since June of 2005 have requested to have a computer provided.  So that the CAG members who currently have computers and e mail each other constantly, we are out of the loop.  And so the CAG member    the CAG committee is not effectively serving the community because we don't know.  There is a whole sea of information in the other 24 CAG members.  So I would say to me, I would think that someone would be interested in balancing this out so that we can all e mail each other at our leisure and not have to come to this meeting and discuss again that they should have an Administrative Committee Meeting so they can decide about how the computers are going to be dispensed.  This is, what    

MS. FOWLER:  If you are looking for us, the Department of Toxics to do that on your behalf, it is not    we don't have that function.  We can't.  

MS. TILLMAN:  What I would like to do    

MR. MUNOZ:  Mr. Chairman, this is not right.

MS. TILLMAN:  I would like to    

MR. ROBINSON:  She's taken over the meeting.

MR. DOTSON:  Wait a minute.  

MS. DOTSON:  She is saying what she has to.  You all need to stop doing the e mail.

MS. TILLMAN:  I would like to, if you don't mind, call me tomorrow and provide me with the information of who I can write to to make a complaint.  And then I will do the same thing with Cherokee Simeon and any other agency that is involved so that the situation can get resolved so that all of us can feel as a part of the CAG and not just come into the CAG meeting and not really know what has been happening.  So now I am done.  Thank you.

MR. DOTSON:  I think process is very important, and the fact is that we have not had a process to really address this up to this point.  And that is one of the main sources of the confusion.  Sherry represented, you know, the Administrative Committee, whoever was on it.  I purposely did not get on it because I didn't have enough time to contribute to it.  But the    that should be one of the ways in which the computers can be assigned.  But I also think that the way that we work with each other we have not defined yet.  And that includes Cherokee, and it includes the State, and it includes the CAG and the various committees.  

The fact is, you know, Doug said he would call me and hook this up.  That is not the way that it should be done.  It should be done through an established process, and I think the fact that we don't have a process is causing all of the confusion.  And nobody is right or wrong, but there is some things that need to be done prior to decisions being made.  And I know that it is not just true with the computers but also the selection of the consultants that are working with us, you know.  It is all    it is all just kind of thrown together at this point and it is causing confusion.  And it is not just a racial issue.  It is    I know for a fact that there is a number of people that have different concerns about different ways in which we have done things or have not done things.  And we need to straighten it out.  There is a lot of undercurrent anxiety on the CAG, and it has to do with race and it has nothing to do with race, you know.  And I think until we resolve that we can't really move forward.  That is all I want to say.

MS. TILLMAN:  Can I respond?  We have been at this for 22 months, and we still don't have computers.

MR. ROBINSON:  It hasn't been an option.

MR. MUNOZ:  I just don't want us to forget all of the hard work that Sherry has been putting into this.  Let me speak because you want to be listened to, you want to be heard.  Let me be heard. 

MS. TILLMAN:  Go on.

MR. MUNOZ:  Sherry, you cannot ignore the fact that she has done a lot of this work, and thanks to Sherry and her hard work, she has put tons of hours into this, and I myself have done very little work.  And I feel embarrassed to be talking and demanding things when I have not put 1/10th of the amount of work Sherry has been putting in.  We have always had discussions and complaints about we are not doing this enough or that enough, but we need more doers.  We cannot just keep saying we want this, we want that, and expect Sherry or someone else to pick it up and then complain because they are not moving fast enough.  

She accomplished a lot by spearheading the MOU and getting us money and putting it together.  So I think that she deserves our respect, our trust and patience in being able to work together the process, now with the MOU which is the most critical part.  The next thing is let's put an administrative support group together.  But we need volunteers.  And when she kept asking for volunteers, nobody was willing to volunteer.  So we can't have it both ways.  We cannot just say, "I want this.  But I will be at home.  Call me when it is done."  I don't feel comfortable with that kind of an attitude.  And I am very sorry, Sherry, for all of this, because you know you don't deserve this.  And I am very sorry. 

MS. TILLMAN:  Let me say this.  That my uncle just died, and trust you me, I do not plan to volunteer for anything since I have two family members dying of cancer for living in Seaport.  And if you guys cannot understand my grief, then shame on you, because I announced it at the beginning of the meeting.  I would say that you would say, "Joanne, take care of your family.  Help them to die comfortably.  Help them to die peacefully."

DR. ESPOSITO:  Diane Fowler spoke to us a month or so ago explaining to us that unless we can conduct ourselves in a reasonable, sensitive way without recourse, questioning ethnicities, racism, or whatever, that they have to leave the room.  They are bound to do that.  They have given us the courtesy of remaining with us during this instance, and I think that as a group we need to commit ourselves to policing our statements, to giving one another the benefit of the doubt so that we don't have to go through this kind of an outburst again.  

I find it heart breaking to think that all of the good people in this room who are working so hard have to sit on pins and needles during these occasions because if you have any anger toward your lot in society or the people that may have harmed you in the past, they are not in this room.  Okay?  We are all in this together of every persuasion.  

I was appalled when the question was asked, "Is that surname Italian?"  I refuse to tell you what my surname stands for, but like many of the dogs in Richmond I am a real mutt.  Okay.  I am appalled.  As a person with a Latino last name, I was appalled.  "What is that name?"  Incredible.  We are all ethnic.  If you are not you must be a clone.  I think we need to police at least ourselves in regard to we are not the enemy in this room.  You may have been offended by life and we all have.  I grew up in Brooklyn.  It was an offensive experience.  But my enemies are not in this room.  We are all in it together.  And applaud Diane Fowler for trying to give us that lesson.  And I thank you her for staying with us through this last difficult experience which is harmful for everybody.

MS. DOTSON:  I would suggest that we get a facilitator.  It should have been done at the beginning.  And Diane did try to do that.  And I think that if we proceed and get a facilitator immediately, because the statements in here    lessons learned and innovative approaches.  And you cannot tell me that you don't have to go by EPA guidelines. 

MS. FOWLER:  It has absolutely nothing to do with us.  It is a decision that you guys have to make as a CAG.

MS. DOTSON:  You can help to direct.

MR. MUNOZ:  No.

MS. FOWLER:  I actually can't, Ethel.

MS. DOTSON:  At any rate, we need a facilitator, and I just want to read here, you all have it in your package, D 13.  And Joanne might say things a little wrong or whatever about race, whatever.  But it states in here D 13, (inaudible) officials will provide for, encourage and assist participation by the public.  Officials should try to communicate with and listen to all segments and sectors of the public.  Where appropriate this will require them to give extra encouragement and assistance to some sectors such as minorities that may have fewer opportunities or resources."  

You know, so it is on Page D13 of the packet that I passed out to you all.  That's all I got to say.  But we need a facilitator immediately to move forward.  It should have been    

MS. MORRIS:  I thought you said that was all you had to say, and you keep on talking. 

MS. FOWLER:  We can't do that for you.  That is why in the first meeting we gave you resumes of facilitators that could facilitate the meeting.  That was the decision the CAG decided not to take up.  I personally think you need a facilitator.  I thought that from the outset.  They do a tremendous job on your behalf, and it doesn't silence a single voice on the CAG.  So we can't do it for you.  It is something you need to do on your own.  

MS. PADGETT:  We are going to have the meeting of the Administrative Support Services committee on Thursday, March 15th from 6:00 to 7:00 o'clock in the Shimada.  And during that time we are going to figure out how to distribute the four computers.  We know where three of them are going.  One is going to Ethel, one is going to Simms, and one is going to Joanne.  We will figure out the process at that meeting.  It will last one hour, and we will get it done, and then we will contact all three CAG members to tell them what the process is so that we can move on with this.  It's a Thursday, March 15th, from 6:00 to 7:00 o'clock in the Shimada Room at City Hall.  The Toxics Committee meeting is 7:00 to 9:00.  This is 6:00 to 7:00 before the Toxics Committee meeting on Thursday, March 15, one hour.  We'll get the process finished.

MS. MCLAUGHLIN:  I want to thank you, Sherry, for continuing to stay with the Committee to finish this.  And I just want to say that I think maybe we should maybe let the chair close this meeting and that we all kind of let our emotions kind of relax and come back refreshed with a commitment at our next    with an inner commitment at our next meeting, that we realize that we are each other's allies in this in this struggle to do what's right, and that we just go from there.  And I think we are at a point where the meeting has kind of come to a conclusion, and I would just ask that if that is appropriate that we close the meeting.

MR. DOTSON:  Yeah.  You know, I would just like a make a comment, and this is not a negative comment, but I think it is very disruptive when people are trying to take care of or address and deal with very sensitive issues to just to get up and start leaving the room.  I think we all    I definitely agree we all are committed to this process and helping to identify some things that are killing people and some of the problems and correcting some of the problems that we have had in the past.  But it's not, you know, something that we need to just get up and go, and I am going to take my marbles and run.  I think that is a very destructive way of addressing that, and we need to sit here and discuss and work this out.  

MS. TILLMAN:  Can I say, when I made my announcement about my uncle died, I don't think one person said, "I am sorry to hear that," you know.  

MR. MUNOZ:  That is fine.  My dad is dying too.  My dad is dying and my mom is falling apart.  My dad is dying piece by piece because of diabetes.  I don't throw it out because it is very painful with me.  I don't need to share it with anybody.  We all have issues.

MR. DOTSON:  Some share and some don't share.  It is all right.  It is all right.  That is the bottom line.  We definitely have to be respectful of each other and deal with each other in a positive way.  Meeting is adjourned.  

(The meeting was adjourned)
